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Minutes of the Special Meeting of The Rissington School Governors at 

The Rissington School (Upper Rissington site) on  

Thursday, 8th March 2018, at 6.30 p.m. 

 

 

Present       In Attendance 

Mrs Elizabeth Meyrick     Mrs Caroline Minchin, Clerk   

Mrs Sue Dawe, Head Teacher     

Mrs Jane Hemmings        

Mr Tim Fox       Apologies 

Mrs Ruth Arnold      Mr Nick Cole     

Mrs Gill Willett      Mrs Katie Alvey 

Mr Daniel Werder       

Mrs Di Etherton 

Mrs Nicola McNicholas 

 

1.08/03/18 

 

 

2.08/03/18 

Apologies  

Apologies were received from Mr Cole, Mrs Alvey and Mrs Etherton.  

Approved.  

Declaration of Interests 

Mrs McNicholas and Mr Werder have children in the new intake 

group. 

 

 

 

3.08/03/18 Reception September 2018 Pupil Number Allocation 

The majority of governors attending this meeting had met with  

Sandra Donaldson, GCC, to discuss the proposal of accepting a bulge 

in pupil numbers into our reception class in September 2018. 

 

At the request of the HT, GCC met with governors to explain that in 

excess of 40 parents have requested The Rissington School as their 

first preference for school in September 2018.  GCC stated that our 

current PAN (pupil admission number) is 30 (was 27).  GCC 

recommended that our PAN is changed to 45 looking forward to the 

longer term and that a process of consultation with other schools and 

community stakeholders would be involved. 

 

The HT provided governors with a GCC document showing the 

distance the proposed children lived from school.  

Query – Which site do the GCC measure from?   

Answer – The measurement has always been taken from the GR site in 

the past but the list provided tonight was unclear which site the 

measurement was from. 

 

The school position was discussed: 

(1) If we accept the bulge, we will get additional funding for all of 

the pupils from September. 

(2) If we don’t accept the bulge and pupils get in on appeal, we 

will not get the funding until the new budget year.    

Repercussions would be that we would have to fund additional 

staff and resources ourselves.  GCC said the likelihood would 

be that some children would get in on appeal. 
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(3) The maximum infant class size is 30.  We would then have a 

smaller class for the remaining pupils.  With minor premises 

work by the GCC this could be accomplished.  As they move 

up the school, however, a straight year group at UR may not 

work – combined classes allow flexibility. 

(4) Additional funding would be required for additional staff. 

(5) Impact on the school sites and transport between sites was 

discussed.  Two minibuses may be required as we already do 2 

or 3 runs on some days (this includes Rascal pupils).  We 

currently make a small profit from the GCC contribution which 

we put towards our minibus replacement fund.  The Rascal 

runs would need to continue if GCC go back to using a coach 

company for the increase in numbers. 

(6) Currently 37 of 81 pupils at GR live in UR.  Younger siblings 

will follow them there. 

 

GCC looked at our site and suggested changes to the site and/or 

building work if we were happy to accept the bulge year. 

 

GCC proposed options for our school site at UR: 

 

(1) Extend the atrium and put a classroom in there.  (This is not 

acceptable to the governing body). 

(2) Knock a doorway from the old staffroom into Hawk class so 

that the w.c area could be shared.  This would give one big 

classroom and a smaller one which would work for the 

increase in PAN. 

(3) GCC will get costings to build 1 or 2 new classrooms as per 

the original drawings of the site with or without extending the 

atrium.  This would be done as a long term plan. 

(4) The hall at GR was mentioned and the HT reported that the 

hall is used as a hall and cannot be used as a classroom. 

(5) GCC would use their own capital money to build the additional 

classrooms and make the other classroom changes. 

 

Governors agreed unanimously that a classroom in the atrium was 

not acceptable.  The atrium is part of the ethos of the school and is 

well used. The lack of w.c. areas also makes the atrium unusable 

as classrooms without interrupting other classes.   

 

The linking of the old staffroom and Hawk class was acceptable.   

 

With regard to the new classrooms, it was agreed that if GCC 

preferred not to extend the atrium, a covered area at the end of the 

atrium would make a nice outdoor learning space. 

 

No further planning permission is needed to build the final 2 

classrooms, however, other structural changes could require 

further planning permission and would cause a delay.  (Linking 

Hawk class and the old staffroom would not require planning). 
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Query – Is the current staffroom big enough to cope with the 

additional staff if the NOR is increased next year. 

Answer – Yes, we now have staggered break times. 

 

Query – If the building work is not finished by September where will 

the classes go? 

Answer – A ‘temporary’ classroom will be made up in the atrium.  

Staff morale would be ok if a deadline for completion of the new 

classrooms is given. 

 

The HT stated that she has recommended Beards Building Contractors 

for the building work as they have done a brilliant job building the 

new classroom and know the site layout. 

 

Query – If we decline the bulge and end up having to take additional 

pupils on appeal, can we manage on our budget? 

Answer – No. 

 

Query – Is the Reception class and old staffroom capacity big enough 

for 45 pupils. 

Answer – Yes.  Class sizes given. 

 

The HT reported that last year, the school took 33 reception pupils and 

had to employ 2 teachers.   We cannot predict people moving into or 

out of the area. 

 

A spreadsheet showing proposed pupil numbers and their impact over 

future years was displayed for all to see and was very useful. It is 

assumed that of the 45 pupils, 30 will remain at UR and 15 will move 

to GR for Years 1 to 6.  Classes would be arranged to allow flexibility. 

 

Looking at the strategic picture of the school, it was agreed that this is 

too important a decision to rush.   

 

It was queried whether there is any more 106 money in the area and is 

the previous contribution offer from Bovis/Linden (this was linked to 

further planning at UR) still there?  – ongoing.  

 

Query - The GCC proposal is to accept the bulge for one year.  Does 

that mean that we don’t have to in future years?  If we accept the 

bulge for one year, will they still build additional classrooms? 

Answer - If we don’t accept the bulge, other schools in the area will be 

offered the pupils and any building work necessary.  We are a village 

community and it is right for pupils to go to school in their own 

village.  We have to think about what is right for the pupils. 

 

We have to be careful that we are sustainable.  It was a shame that the 

admission numbers were not known at the meeting the HT had with 
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GCC Admissions last September. 

 

It was agreed that as a school, we can do this well.  We will not accept 

a corridor in the atrium but would accept the end of the atrium 

becoming an outdoor covered area.  The question of school transport 

will need to be discussed due to the increase in pupils between sites.   

GCC need an answer on Tuesday.  The provision of transport must be 

part of the discussions with GCC as a repercussion of accepting the 

bulge in pupils from UR.  

 

Mrs Dawe proposed to agree the temporary bulge year and discuss the 

future with GCC about increasing the PAN to 45 as per proposal 1.  

Proposal 2 is not acceptable.    Seconded by Mr Werder.   

Vote: unanimously in favour of accepting the bulge and Proposal 1. 

 

The HT will speak to Kirk Gardner, GCC, as he may have some ideas  

and help move the proposal forward. 

 

It was agreed that a strategy group will meet consisting of one member 

from each committee plus a staff member – Mrs Arnold (T&L),  

Mr Fox (Premises), Mr Cole (Finance), Mrs Loxton (Staff) and  

Mrs Dawe (HT).  They will help the school move forward within time 

constraints. 

 

Mrs Dawe thanked the governors for attending the meeting and for 

agreeing to the proposals. 

 

4.08/03/18 Date of the next meeting 

The date of the next FGB meeting is on Wednesday, 21st March 2018, 

at 6.30 pm at the UR site. 

 

 

   

   

   

There being no further business, the meeting ended at 7.40 p.m. 

 

 

Signed ……………………………………………. Chairman  

 

 

 

 


